MINUTES

TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR MEETING – MAY 23, 2005
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, May 23, 2005, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 20 people in the audience.  Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips.  
Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Finance Director Gay Poor, Library Director Anna Yount, Tax Assessor David Reid, Building Department Director Jeff Fisher, Social Services Director Carson Griffin, and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover. 
Media: Transylvania Times – Stephen Sacco; Hendersonville Times-News – Jon Rich
PUBLIC HEARING

CDBG Small Business Incubator Grant at Blue Ridge Community College
The chairman announced that the board of commissioners was conducting the first public hearing regarding application for a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) for a small business incubator at Blue Ridge Community College (BRCC).  The Rural Center has advised the county that a pre-application for the incubator project is requested.  In order to proceed with a full application, two public hearings are necessary.  
Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows reported that staff has met with representatives from the college to discuss the application.  The county rated highly during the initial process and has a good chance of receiving a $400,000 grant from the Rural Center for an incubator.  We can use this to match bond funds that are available, so we would then have $800,000 for a new building.  According to Mr. Ed Bell at BRCC, there is another $200,000 in matching funds available and, if the county saw fit to match that, that would mean an additional $400,000 to add to the funds, bringing the total to $1,200,000.  In addition, staff has been working with Representative Trudi Walend, who has introduced a bill which would appropriate $2.5 million to a vocational building that would complement the incubator.  

Mr. John Peil described the incubator program and the benefits from the program.  There was a brief question and answer period.  He reported that BRCC was previously turned down for a grant by the Golden Leaf Foundation because it did not have funds for the bricks and mortar.  He now feels that the Rural Center grant will enable BRCC to secure a grant from the Golden Leaf Foundation.
The manager distributed a copy of the proposed application to commissioners for their review.  A second public hearing is scheduled for 8:00 a.m. on June 2, 2005 (during the budget workshop) at the Transylvania Activity Center.
The chairman called for comments from the public.  There were no comments received, and the chairman closed the public hearing at 7:11 p.m. 

PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
There were no comments made by the public.
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager requested that we remove item VII C, Application for Small Business Incubator, and act on the issue during the June 2, 2005 budget workshop after the second public hearing.  He also requested the addition of a second closed session item under Item X B to hear a report concerning an investigation of alleged criminal misconduct.
Upon motion duly made by Commissioner Duvall and seconded by Commissioner Chappell, the agenda was approved as modified.

CONSENT AGENDA

Following a brief discussion to clarify which facility requires a fee for its use, Commissioner Guice moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and approved unanimously.

The following items were approved:
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Minutes from the May 9, 2005 regular meeting were approved as submitted.
FACILITIES USE REQUESTS
Commissioners approved the use of the following facilities:

· Use of the gazebo by the Brevard Lions Club on June 4, 2005 for a broom sale fundraiser
· Use of Silvermont on July 4, 2005 by the Transylvania Humane Society for its Annual Children’s Pet Show.  The request for a waiver of fees was approved.
· Use of Silvermont on October 8, 2005 by the Transylvania Animal Alliance Group (TAAG) to conduct a fundraiser for the proposed new animal shelter.  The request for a waiver of fees was approved.

APPOINTMENTS
BREVARD BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT AND APPEAL
Commissioner Guice nominated Janet McCall to fill the unexpired term (to expire September 2006) of Gary Dubia on the Brevard Board of Adjustment and Appeal.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  

TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE
Commissioner Duvall moved to reappoint Dana Hawkins to serve another term as chairman of the Transportation Committee, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD

Commissioner Guice made a motion to waive the two-term limit for William Ragland and reappoint him to another term on the board.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Chappell and carried unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS

BUILDING INSPECTIONS
Commissioner Phillips requested a discussion regarding building inspections.  He stated that questions have been raised about the consistency of applying the code by the different inspectors.  The inconsistency has caused some problems at times.  Building Director Jeff Fisher commented that this has been an item of discussion over the years; however, things are currently being done to help alleviate inconsistencies across the board.  Some of the things they are doing are having cross training, overlapping of inspections so that more than one inspector visits a site, and putting information on a bulletin board to facilitate communication between inspectors
Commissioner Phillips expressed concern about efficiency when an inspector has two buildings to inspect, which includes the number of times someone goes to a site, gasoline, and time on the road.  Mr. Fisher commented that in the past, inspectors could not do more than one type of inspection, so different kinds of inspectors were needed.  Now, with cross training, one person can do more than one kind of inspection (i.e., electrical, mechanical, etc.)  In order to allow the trades to continue to work on a project, deficiencies will be noted and the inspectors will go back out to check on those corrections.  
The inspectors’ automobiles are now equipped with radios which has helped with communications.  In addition, the department’s website has been completed, giving the department more flexibility for inspection requests and checks.  Customers can now find out at any time if their project has passed inspection.
Commissioner Phillips asked about the timely notification of code changes and suggested that all code changes be sent out by email.  He was told that code changes are now put on the department’s web site.  Mr. Fisher is developing an email database at the present time.  Commission Chappell has heard numerous compliments on the web site.
The chairman stated that the goal of inspections should be to allow contractors and homeowners to get the job done right the first time.  This means that homeowners and contractors must be educated to that mistakes will not be made.  Commissioner Guice mentioned the some people will ignore the inspectors’ reports and circumvent the system.
Commissioner Guice reported that the annual reports of 2003 and 2004 indicate that the building department has improved its performance tremendously in the last several years.  There are a large number of surveys returned to the county that indicate that the community is very satisfied in general with the department’s performance.  Mr. Fisher said they are trying to address the problems as rapidly as possible to make the department as efficient as possible, including better customer service.  In the past, customer surveys were given only to certain people; however, everyone now gets a customer survey to complete.  A survey is distributed when the certificate of occupancy is given out.  The department has recently changed its policy to distribute the survey to everyone at the beginning of the process.  Commissioner Guice suggested that the survey be put on the department web site; however, Mr. Fisher fears that an individual who might have had a bad experience, say, could return more than one survey.
Commissioner Phillips asked what happens when an inspector reaches the top of his pay level.  The manager explained the process.  Mr. Fisher requested commissioners to consider retiree health insurance so that he can keep his employees.
Chairman Miller commented that the county had a large number of complaints when he first became a commissioner, but in recent year, the number of complaints has been reduced significantly.  He thanked Mr. Fisher for his presentation.
NEW BUSINESS

APPOINTMENT OF TAX ASSESSOR
David Reid’s appointment as Tax Assessor expires in June, 2005.  Mr. Reid has served the county faithfully since January 1976 and has served as Tax Assessor since November 1977.
Chairman Miller moved to reappoint Mr. David Reid to a four-year term as Tax Assessor (term to expire June, 2009).  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice and approved unanimously. 
CRIMINAL JUSTICE PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM CONTRACT
The Criminal Justice Partnership Board (CJPP) advertised for metal health and substance abuse services for FY 2006 to be provided for “intensive” offenders.  Only one proposal that met the required guidelines was received (attachment as part of these minutes).  The CJPP Board reviewed the proposal and recommended that the contract be awarded to Mountain Laurel Community Services for services effective July 1, 2005.  The amount of grant funds available is $49,079.

Ms. Judith West reported that although the proposal from Mountain Laurel has a rate slightly higher than the rate being paid this year, a plus for this proposal is that they provide transportation. 
After a short question and answer period, Commissioner Chappell moved to approve the contract with Mountain Laurel Community Services for FY 2006, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FY 2006 
The manager presented an executive summary (manager’s budget message attached as part of these minutes) of the proposed budget for FY 2006 to the board of commissioners.
The economy was somewhat stronger than projected due in part to a larger than anticipated growth in the tax base and the increased sales tax for the county.  Major issues in the budget include:

· whether to continue the funding for four School Resource Officers previously funded by a grant,

· funding a $0.9 million increase ($2.2 million requested versus $1.3 million approved last year) in capital spending for the schools,
· a request for 19 new positions,
· continuation of the pay for performance system,
· retiree health insurance,
· significant increases in Medicaid costs, and
· how to fund projects identified in the Space Needs Study.
Ad valorem tax revenues are based on a tax base of $3.67 billion, an increase of $170 million over last year’s budget.  Excluding the space needs projects, operational expenses are up $2.7 million (8.4%) over last year.  The proposed budget for the general fund is $37.3 million, $0.9 million (or 2.5%) more than last year’s budget.  The proposed school funding was increased by $0.3 million, or 5.2%, and school capital is proposed at $1.8 million, $0.5 million (39%) higher than last year’s budget.
Although 19 new positions have been requested, the manager has recommended only eight positions:  five for the new library, one in the Health Department to provide lab services, one from part-time to full time in Emergency Management, and one in Solid Waste due to increased volume and to keep the landfill in compliance.  The total headcount will be increased by only six due to reductions in other departments.

The manager has recommended setting up $500,000 as a reserve for voting machines and funding $2.1 million for projects identified in the space needs study.

A copy of the budget will be available at the library, in administration, and on the county’s web site. 
Chairman Miller noted that a public meeting on the budget, intended to review major issues, is scheduled for May 31, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. in the large courtroom, and budget workshops are scheduled for June 2nd and June 3rd at the Transylvania Activity Center.  A public hearing on the budget will be held on June 20th and the commissioners will approve the budget at the regular meeting on June 27, 2005.  The clerk will advertise these meetings.  

Mrs. Gay Poor and the entire county staff were thanked for their efforts on this project.   

MANAGER’S REPORT  
· Vandalism at Silvermont:  The manager has received a call from Mayor Jimmy Harris regarding recent vandalism that has occurred in the downtown area.  Silvermont was hit over the weekend.  The mayor has requested consideration by the board of commissioners to give $100 toward a $1,200 reward the city is offering to catch these individuals.  

Commissioner Guice moved to set aside $100 for a reward, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.

Commissioner Chappell suggested that the city ask for civil restitution for costs incurred due to the vandalism.  Commissioner Guice suggested writing a letter to the district attorney’s office. 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
David Watkins pointed out a correction that should be made to the budget message.  The Library Board has already reimbursed the county for some of the up-fronted monies for the new library.

COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS

There were no comments received from the commissioners. 

Chairman Miller made a motion to take a five minute recess and then enter closed session per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5) (to instruct the public body’s staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price of a proposed contract for the acquisition of real property) and per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(7) (to hear a report concerning investigation of alleged criminal misconduct) and to allow the county manager, county attorney, and county clerk to be present for the discussions, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.

The meeting was recessed for five minutes at 8:20 p.m.
CLOSED SESSION

The group entered closed session at 8:25 p.m.   Present were the five commissioners, the manager, Attorney David Neumann, and the clerk to board.

For the first closed session item, per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5), the manager provided an update to commissioners regarding the acquisition of real property and requested direction on how to proceed.  The commissioners discussed the possible options and gave the manager general instructions.  The consensus of commissioners was for the manager to continue to look into the different options.  No action was taken during closed session.

A second closed session item, per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(7), was held to hear a report concerning an investigation of alleged criminal misconduct.  The manager presented an overview of the situation to commissioners.  The commissioners discussed their options and gave the manager direction.
Following the discussions, Chairman Miller moved to leave closed session and reconvene open session, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.

OPEN SESSION

The group entered open session.  No member of the public or media returned to the meeting.    

Commissioner Duvall moved to seal the minutes of the first closed session, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.

Commissioner Phillips moved to seal the minutes of the second portion of the closed session, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Guice moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.
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